Charles University Faculty of Science

Study programme: Special Chemical and Biological Programmes (B3912) Branch of study: Molecular Biology and Biochemistry of Organisms (1515R011)



Alžběta Synáčková

Targeting IRAK4 kinase in autoimmune diseases and cancer

Regulace kinázy IRAK4 v léčbě autoimunitních onemocnění a rakovině

Bachelor's thesis

Supervisor: Mgr. Peter Dráber, Ph.D.

Prague, 2022

Prohlášení

Prohlašuji, že jsem závěrečnou práci zpracovala samostatně a že jsem uvedla všechny použité informační zdroje a literaturu. Tato práce ani její podstatná část nebyla předložena k získání jiného nebo stejného akademického titulu.

V Praze dne 5. 5. 2022

Podpis

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisor, Mgr. Peter Dráber, PhD., for his assistance, patience, and advice during writing of this thesis. I would also like to thank him for the opportunity to participate in research projects of his laboratory, Immunity and Cell communication. Last but not least, I would like to thank my family for their unconditional support during my university studies.

Poděkování

Tímto bych chtěla poděkovat svému školiteli, Mgr. Petru Dráberovi, PhD., za odbornou konzultaci a trpělivost při sepisování této práce. Dále bych mu chtěla poděkovat za možnost účastnit se výzkumných projektů jeho vědecké skupiny, Laboratoře imunity a buněčné komunikace. V neposlední řadě bych ráda poděkovala své rodině, bez jejíž podpory by tato práce nemohla vzniknout.

Abstract

The immune system provides the host with protection against invading pathogens. However, its aberrant activation can lead to the development of autoimmune diseases or cancer. Understanding the mechanisms of inflammation and immune responses is crucial for the treatment of such conditions and reestablishing immune balance. Toll-like receptors and interleukin-1 family receptors are key components of the innate immune system. Proteins MyD88 and IRAK4 are essential for the function of both receptor families and their deficiency causes host susceptibility to infection. On the other hand, overactivation of signaling pathways employing MyD88 and IRAK4 was shown to promote autoimmunity and cancer. The main focus of this text will be to summarize current knowledge about the mechanism of IRAK4 signaling and how it can be exploited in the development of therapeutics.

Keywords

IRAK4, MyD88, Toll-like receptors, IL-1 receptor, cytokines, autoimmunity, cancer

Abstrakt

Imunitní systém poskytuje organismu nezbytnou ochranu před patogeny. Pokud se ale vymkne kontrole, může mít destruktivní důsledky vedoucí k rozvoji autoimunitních onemocnění nebo rakoviny. Porozumění mechanismům vzniku zánětu a imunitních odpovědí je zásadní pro léčbu těchto onemocnění a obnovu imunitní rovnováhy. Toll-like receptory a receptory rodiny receptoru interleukinu 1 jsou klíčovou součástí vrozené imunity. Obě receptorové rodiny využívají k signalizaci proteiny MyD88 a IRAK4 a jejich deficience způsobuje větší náchylnost k infekcím. Na druhou stranu bylo dokázáno, že přehnaná aktivace těchto signálních drah může podnítit vznik autoimunitních onemocnění a přispívat k rozvoji rakoviny. Hlavní zaměření této práce je shrnutí dosavadních poznatků o mechanismu signalizace kinázy IRAK4 a jak můžou být tyto znalosti využity k vývoji léků.

Klíčová slova

IRAK4, MyD88, Toll-like receptory, IL-1 receptor, cytokiny, autoimunita, rakovina

Contents

1. Introduction	7
2. The role of IL-1 and Toll-like receptor family in immunity	9
2.1. IL-1 family cytokines and receptors	9
2.2. Toll-like receptors	12
2.3. IL-1 receptor/Toll-like receptor superfamily	14
2.4. Patients with disrupted in IL-1 and Toll-like signaling pathways	16
2.5. Targeting IL-1R and TLR in disease	20
3. MyD88 as a major signaling molecule	21
3.1. Signalosome	21
3.2. MyD88 deficiency	25
4. IRAK4 as a critical regulator of signaling	26
4.1. Molecular structure of IRAK4	26
4.2. IRAK4 deficiency	
5. IRAK4 as a therapeutic target	30
5.1. IRAK4 in autoimmune diseases	30
5.2. IRAK4 in cancer	31
6. Drugs targeting IRAK4	
6.1. Chemical inhibitors	33
6.2. PROTAC inhibitors	34
7. Conclusion	
8. References	

List of abbreviations

AP-1	activator protein 1
DD	death domain
ERK	extracellular signal-regulated kinase
IFN	interferon
IKK	IκB kinase
IL	interleukin
IL-1R	IL-1 receptor
IRAK	interleukin 1 receptor-associated kinase
IRF	interferon regulatory factor
JNK	c-Jun N-terminal kinase
K48-Ub	Lys48-linked ubiquitin
K63-Ub	Lys63-linked ubiquitin
KD	kinase dead, kinase inactive
LUBAC	linear ubiquitin chain assembly complex
M1-Ub	linear ubiquitin, Met1-linked ubiquitin
MAPK	mitogen-activated protein kinase
MKK	mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase
MS	multiple sclerosis
MyD88	myeloid differentiation primary response 88
NEMO	NF-κB essential modulator
NF-ĸB	nuclear factor kB
PROTAC	proteolysis targeting chimera
RA	rheumatoid arthritis
SLE	systemic lupus erythematosus
TAK1	transforming growth factor β -activated kinase 1
Th	helper T cell
TIR	Toll/interleukin 1 receptor
TLR	Toll-like receptor
TRAF	tumor necrosis factor receptor-associated factor

1. Introduction

The immune system is essential for host protection against infection and can prevent the development of cancer. However, if left unchecked, it can have deleterious effects on the host's body and cause autoimmunity. As insufficient activation and overactivation are both harmful, a tight balance between the two must be maintained.

In mammals, the immune system comprises of two distinct but intertwined systems: innate and adaptive immunity. The innate immune system is the body's first line of defense against infection. It recognizes a broad spectrum of microbial components (e.g., parts of bacterial cell wall, nucleic acids, metabolites) generally referred to as pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) and body's own molecules, whose presence outside of cells indicates cell damage, so called damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs). The innate immune system is sometimes described as non-specific because the recognized molecules are not exclusive for a certain microbe, but rather evolutionarily conserved across genera. The main cells of the innate immune system are dendritic cells, granulocytes, macrophages, monocytes, and natural killer (NK) cells and are mobilized within minutes of infection. On the other hand, the adaptive immune system is modulated after the encounter with a pathogen and develops to combat the specific infectious agent. The cells involved are T and B lymphocytes, their development is accompanied by genetic rearrangement and clonal selection, and its maturation can take several days. The mature cells can then recognize and target a particular pathogen or infectious agent with high specificity [1, 2].

Upon PAMP or DAMP recognition, cells of the innate immune system start producing a range of molecules to fight the infection, attract effector cells (NK cells, neutrophils, or macrophages), and activate the adaptive immune system. An important class of molecules used by cells to communicate with each other during immune responses are cytokines. Cytokines are small proteins produced by various cells, immune and non-immune, to modulate inflammation. They can work locally on nearby cells or enter the bloodstream and affect distant cells. The general purpose of cytokines is to recruit immune cells to the site of inflammation, help combat the infection, and promote the healing of damaged tissue [3]. Cytokines can be divided into groups with interleukins (IL) forming the largest category. The majority of interleukins are produced by T lymphocytes and they have various biologic functions e.g., to regulate and direct inflammation, and influence leukocyte maturation [4]. The focus of this text will be the description of the main receptors involved in the recognition of infectious agents, Toll-like receptors and interleukin-1 receptors, their engagement in host protection and disease with emphasis on their downstream signaling, and the potential of targeting this pathway in disease treatment.

Aims of this thesis

- 1. summarizing current knowledge about IL-1 family and Toll-like receptors and their signaling
- 2. describing the key downstream proteins MyD88 and IRAK4
- 3. evaluating the potential of IRAK4 in disease therapy
- 4. reviewing current trends in IRAK4 targeted drug design

2. The role of IL-1 and Toll-like receptor family in immunity

2.1. IL-1 family cytokines and receptors

Interleukin-1 (IL-1) family cytokines promote inflammation in a broad sense. They induce fever, mediate leukocyte infiltration, T cell activation, and stimulate production of acute phase proteins and other proinflammatory cytokines [5]. IL-1 family members are expressed ubiquitously across all cell types. IL-1 family includes seven proinflammatory cytokines: IL-1 α/β , IL-18, IL-33, IL-36 $\alpha/\beta/\gamma$, and four cytokines with anti-inflammatory function: IL-1Ra, IL-36Ra, IL-37, IL-38 [6]. They each bind to their respective receptors which will be described below. Most members of the family are produced as a precursor that needs to be cleaved in order to yield the biologically active form. For IL-1 β and IL-18 the cleavage occurs in an inflammasome-caspase 1-dependent manner [7, 8]. Others are processed by various enzymes induced in inflammatory microenvironment. IL-1 cytokines are intracellular, and the precursor is usually localized in the nucleus, except for IL-1Ra, which contains secretory signal peptide and is secreted. The presence of IL-1 cytokines in the extracellular space is generally associated with cell damage [9].

Receptors of the IL-1R family are cell surface receptors that follow a general structure containing three extracellular immunoglobulin-like (Ig-like) domains participating in ligand binding, a transmembrane domain, and an intracellular Toll/IL-1 receptor (TIR) domain responsible for signal transduction [10-13]. Over the years, ten receptors for IL-1 family cytokines have been described, in some cases repeatedly, resulting in multiple names for the same molecule. A unifying nomenclature based on numbering (IL-1R1 – IL-1R10) has been proposed in a review by Boraschi and Tagliabue [14] and will be used further in this text. The receptor family can be divided into three groups based on their function. (i) Receptors: IL-1R1, IL-1R2, IL-1R4, IL-1R5, IL-1R6, that are unique for each proinflammatory IL-1 family cytokine. (ii) Co-receptors: IL-1R3, IL-1R7, usually shared by multiple members of the IL-1 family. (iii) Orphan receptors: IL-1R8, IL-1R9, IL-1R10, with largely unknown mechanisms of action.

IL-1R1 binds the founding members of the IL-1 cytokine family, IL-1 α and IL-1 β , as well as the antagonistic IL-1Ra. Signaling of this receptor was the first IL-1 receptor to be described and is currently the best understood of the family. It induces transcription of proinflammatory genes and is a factor in maturation of a subset of cytokine producing CD4+ T helper cells (Th), particularly Th17 [15]. IL-1R2 lacks the cytoplasmic TIR domain, which renders it unable to

signal, and serves as a decoy receptor for IL-1 α/β . It exerts anti-inflammatory function by direct competition for ligand with the pro-inflammatory IL-1R1 [16, 17]. IL-1R3 is a co-receptor utilized by IL-1R1, IL-1R2, IL-1R4, and IL-1R6. IL-1R4 is the receptor for IL-33 and plays a role in Th2 activation and differentiation [15]. IL-1R5, along with its unique co-receptor IL-1R7, binds IL-18 and is expressed in larger quantities in activated Th1 cells. IL-1R6 binds IL-36 and has been proposed to form activating feedback loop in psoriasis. IL-1R8 was proved to have anti-inflammatory effects through inhibition of other IL-1R downstream signaling [18]. For IL-1R9 and IL-1R10, there are currently no known ligands. It has been observed, nonetheless, that mutations in these receptors are connected with X-linked mental retardation. [19-21]. Overall, IL-1Rs have a vital role in shaping the adaptive immune response following infection or injury.

Signaling through IL-1R1 is the prototype of IL-1 signaling and with slight variations can be applied to all IL-1 cytokine and receptor family members. First, IL-1 α/β binds to the IL-1R1 monomer and associates with IL-1R3. Then their extracellular (Ig-like) domains dimerize, which in turn causes dimerization of their intracellular TIR domains, recruitment of crucial downstream adaptor myeloid differentiation primary response 88 (MyD88), and signal transduction (Fig. 1). The dimerization of TIR domains is critical for the initiation of signaling as truncated receptors were unable to signal. Similarly single receptor chain, without a co-receptor, is insufficient for signal transduction, as seen in the mechanism of some receptor antagonist action (IL-1Ra, IL-37Ra) [22].



Figure 1. IL-1 family receptors with ligands. IL-1 family receptors associate with coreceptors after binding their respective ligands. All these receptors recruit adaptor protein MyD88 to initiate downstream signaling. Created with BioRender.com

2.2. Toll-like receptors

TLRs are a class of pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) which recognize a wide variety of pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), as well as host-derived damage associated molecular patterns (DAMPs). To date, ten TLRs have been identified in humans: TLR1-10. While in mouse, twelve have been discovered: TLR1-13, with TLR10 being a pseudogene. TLR1, TLR2, TLR4-6, and TLR10 are mostly localized on the surface of cells, though TLR4 is fairly abundant both on cell surface and in endosomes. Their ligands are mainly components of extracellular bacteria and their metabolites. TLR3, TLR7-9, and TLR11-13 are primarily in endosomes. Endosomal TLRs are largely sensors of nucleic acids. TLRs are expressed in leukocytes, fibroblasts, and epithelial cells in various combinations [23, 24]. All TLRs contain three distinct domains. An N-terminal LRR (leucine-rich repeat) domain necessary for ligand recognition, a transmembrane domain, and a C-terminal TIR domain [25].

Upon ligand binding, TLRs form homodimers, as is the case for TLR3-5 and TLR7-13, or heterodimers, in the case of TLR1:2 and TLR2:6 [26]. Similar to the IL-1 receptors, formation of receptor dimers leads to dimerization of their intracellular TIR domains, which enables the recruitment of adaptors MyD88 or TRIF and initiation of downstream signaling (Fig. 2).

TLRs are core components of the immune system. Deficiency in TLR signaling leads to higher incidence of infections, while their aberrant activation is one of the driving forces behind inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), allergy, asthma, and sepsis.



Figure 2. Toll-like receptors and their ligands: Plasma membrane and endosomal TLRs with their respective ligands. Upon ligand binding, TLRs dimerize which leads to recruitment of adaptor proteins MyD88 or TRIF and downstream signaling initiation. Created with BioRender.com

2.3. IL-1 receptor/Toll-like receptor superfamily

Together, IL-1Rs and TLRs belong to a superfamily defined by the presence of a highly conserved TIR domain (IL-1R/TLR superfamily) (Fig. 3). This family is not exclusive to receptors and also encompasses an array of adaptor proteins. Similar sequence motif has been identified in a wide variety of organisms ranging from plants to mammals, highlighting its evolutionary importance. The convergence of signaling pathways of a cytokine receptor and a pattern recognition receptor represents an important link between the innate and adaptive immune system and may shed some light on how the adaptive immune system emerged and how it is regulated.



Figure 3. Comparison of TLR and IL-1R structure: While the extracellular domains of these receptors differ significantly, their intracellular TIR domains are highly conserved. When TIR domains dimerize, they form a docking platform for other TIR domain-containing proteins. Created with BioRender.com

There are five main TIR domain-containing adaptor proteins that mediate signal transduction from the receptor to effector molecules: (i) Myeloid differentiation primary response 88 (MyD88), the first TIR domain-containing adaptor to be described, is utilized by most Toll/IL-1 receptors, namely IL-1R1, and IL-1R3-7 and all TLRs apart from TLR3 [27]. (ii) MyD88 adapter-like protein (MAL, also known as TIRAP) is involved in TLR2 and TLR4 signaling as the first receptor interactor that subsequently binds MyD88 [28]. (iii) TIR domain-containing adapter inducing interferon β (TRIF, also called TICAM1) is the exclusive adaptor used by TLR3 and in alternative TLR4 pathway to induce transcription of type 1 interferons [29]. (iv) TRIF-related adaptor molecule (TRAM, also referred to as TICAM2) interacts with TLR4 as a platform for TRIF recruitment and has been proposed to function in bringing MyD88 to IL-1Rs [30]. Lastly, sterile α and TIR motif-containing protein 1 (SARM) serves as a negative regulator of MyD88 and TRIF downstream signaling [31].

MyD88 is an adaptor employed by the majority of Toll-like and IL-1 receptors and its importance and signaling will be discussed in greater detail further in the text.

2.4. Patients with disrupted in IL-1 and Toll-like signaling pathways

Even though downstream signaling pathways of IL-1 and Toll-like receptors converge, their disruption leads to a broad spectrum of diseases. Some are influenced mostly by one of the receptor family, in others both receptor families contribute to disease pathology.

Since Toll-like receptors are a pivotal component of the immune system when it comes to recognizing invading pathogens, deficient signaling of these receptors leads to increased susceptibility to microbial infections [32]. Genetic variations in TLRs have been intensely studied in relation to bacterial and viral susceptibility. One of the first described were polymorphisms in TLR4 associated which increased sensitivity to Gram-negative bacteria and patients bearing these mutations are at a higher risk for septic shock [33]. In the following years, a myriad of SNPs in all TLRs were described, many of them linked to common diseases of the industrialized world, such as IBDs, allergy, and asthma. However, studies focusing on TLR polymorphisms vary significantly based on population size and background and should be approached with caution [34, 35]. Much more solid evidence for TLR involvement is in primary immunodeficiencies (PIDs) with defects in the innate immune system. Among the most common defects in PIDs are those of MyD88 and IRAK4, leading to susceptibility to pyogenic bacteria, most notably *Streptococcus pneumoniae*, Staphylococcus aureus, and Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Of note is that even though bacterial infections in patients deficient in TLRs present often and have high mortality at young age, in adulthood the number and severity of infections is substantially decreased [36]. This indicates a crucial role of TLRs in providing immune protection during first encounter with a pathogen, before the adaptive immune system is fully developed [37].

A range of conditions is influenced by both IL-1 and Toll-like receptor signaling. Bellow, the most common are discussed.

Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is a systemic autoimmune disease that usually first manifests between 25 and 45 years of age and presents with swollen joints, cartilage destruction, and bone erosion. IL-1 contributes to RA progression by stimulating synovial cells to release collagenases and prostaglandins, and by mediating leukocyte infiltration into synovial tissue, resulting in progressive cartilage degeneration and increasing joint pain [38]. Interestingly, TLR expression is elevated in RA synovial tissue compared to healthy control. However, it is not clear whether this is a cause or the consequence of RA inflammation. A recent study suggested ligation of non-coding miRNA to TLR7 is the trigger for RA onset [39]. It is apparent, though, that TLRs play a role in perpetuation of the disease as they are able to induce NLRP3 inflammasome activation and subsequent IL-1 β processing and release [40]. Prolonged systemic inflammation in RA patients can lead to comorbidities that severely decrease the quality of life, most notably cardiovascular disease [41]. IL-1 is suspected in other arthritic conditions, such as gout, where the presence of uric crystals in combination with fatty acids in the synovium triggers IL-1 production, and osteoarthritis, caused by increased chondrocyte apoptosis [42, 43].

TLR/IL-1R signaling appears to be driving the disease progression in psoriasis, a skin disease with a prevalence of around 2.5% in Caucasian population and usual onset before the age of 40 [44]. It is characterized by pink-red skin plaques with scales of dead skin and around 23 % of the patients also suffer from arthritis [45]. Psoriatic patients usually go through cycles of flare-ups, with increased skin lesion size and quantity, and remission. Histology analysis of skin lesions revealed morphological abnormalities like thickened epidermis, thinning in the protective granular layer, and T cell infiltration to the dermis and epidermis [46]. Even though psoriasis is considered a T cell-mediated (especially Th1 and Th17) disease, TLRs are suggested to be responsible for the initiation. In support of this are observed bacterial infections and tissue injury prior to psoriasis development or condition worsening [47]. A change in the skin microbiome composition in psoriatic skin has also been detected [48]. TLR-mediated cytokine production upon PAMP or DAMP recognition may be the primary impulse for psoriasis development in predisposed individuals. Increased levels of IL-1 β in lesional skin were also reported, which may contribute to the pathological activation of Th17 [49]. Additionally, mutations in the gene coding IL-36 are associated with pustular psoriasis, a rare form of psoriasis [50, 51].

Systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) is a chronic systemic autoimmune disease affecting around 0.013-7.7 % of global population, depending on the region, with higher incidence risk in women [52]. The most common clinical manifestations of SLE are rash (with photosensitivity), swollen and painful joints, kidney disorders, often accompanied with pleuritis and pericarditis [53]. However, SLE can affect virtually any organ. Antibody producing B cells in SLE patients show increased expression of TLR7 and higher levels of circulating IL-18 were detected in comparison to healthy individuals [54, 55]. Furthermore, one murine model of SLE is induced through overexpression of TLR7, suggesting it plays a core role in the development of SLE [56].

Interestingly, TLR7 gene is located on the X chromosome and was proved to be able to escape dose dependent inactivation [57]. This phenomenon would explain higher incidence of SLE in women.

Multiple sclerosis (MS) is an autoimmune disease of central nervous system where the host's body, most prominently autoreactive CD4+ T cells, attacks the protective myelin tissue around axons of neurons. The resulting symptoms are fatigue, impaired cognitive function, loss of mobility, and ataxia [58]. The first signs of the disease usually start occurring in early adulthood and continue to worsen in time. Since MS affects patients in the peak of their productive life, this disease inflicts huge psychological and economic hardship on patients and their families. Global prevalence of MS is 44 per 100.000 population in 2020 with an increasing tendency, probably due to earlier diagnoses and increased survival because of improved therapies [59]. Most of the evidence on IL-1R and TLR involvement comes from an animal model of multiple sclerosis, experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE). To state a few, mice deficient in IL-1R1 failed to develop EAE upon induction and TLR expression was significantly increased in mice during disease progression [60]. It has also been found that TLR2 signaling can shift regulatory T cells, critical for self-tolerance, towards an inflammatory Th17 phenotype [61, 62]. The study of TLRs in the context of MS is underway with a number of TLR aimed therapies in clinical trials [63].

Adult onset Still's disease (AOSD) and systemic onset juvenile idiopathic arthritis (sJIA) fall under the category of autoinflammatory diseases. Patients exhibit similar symptoms of joint pain and swelling, and recurrent fever and rash. Direct mechanism of pathogenesis remains unclear. Patients usually do not respond to immunosuppressant treatment, however, IL-1 blockade provides long-term improvement in most [64].

Impairment of IL-1 signaling has primarily been associated with autoimmune and autoinflammatory diseases. However, blocking of this pathway has emerged as a promising target in lessening the severity of several conditions, where inflammation is not the main cause, such as type 2 diabetes [65]. In type 2 diabetes, increased IL-1 production, most notably IL-1 β , contributes to higher amount of apoptosis of pancreatic β cells, general impairment of their secretory function and can even induce insulin resistance [66]. Furthermore, when patients were treated with recombinant IL-1 receptor antagonist (anakinra), or monoclonal antibodies directed at IL-1 β , their condition improved [67]. There is a growing body of evidence suggesting the employment of IL-1

in other pathological processes. It has been reported that anakinra administration can decrease adverse tissue remodeling after myocardial infarction and slow down the progression of neurodegenerative diseases like amyotrophic lateral sclerosis and Alzheimer's disease [68, 69]. However, these data come from *in vitro* studies and animal models, and the translation into clinic has not been very successful so far, with significant variations in treatment responsiveness. This suggests a more complex mechanism of pathology in human patients.

Cancer is an overarching term for a large group of conditions where host's own cells start uncontrollable growth and proliferation. Tumorigenesis can be influenced by many factors both genetic and environmental. Prolonged state of inflammation can lead to changes in cell regulatory processes and increase the risk of tumor development. IL-1 family cytokines have been proven to have several functions in the tumor microenvironment. They promote angiogenesis, macrophage infiltration, can induce immunosuppressive phenotype in natural killer cells causing immune system evasion by the tumor, and plays a role in cancer metastasis, to list a few [70-72]. IL-1 cytokines are also among the molecules abundantly produced by tumor cells. While IL-1R signaling axis has mostly pro-tumorigenic effects, the situation is much more complicated in Toll-like receptors. TLRs have been proven to have both protumor and antitumor effects, mostly depending on the type of tumor and affected cell type. Among the antitumor effects are induction of apoptosis in cancer cells, potentiation of the effects of chemotherapy, as well as induction of type I interferons which inhibit tumor growth [73, 74].

2.5. Targeting IL-1R and TLR in disease

Treatment of PIDs is generally aimed at combating acute infection with antibiotics or treatment with prophylactic antibiotics. Nowadays, there are new emerging TLR antagonism-based therapies for both PIDs, mainly oriented at TLR7 and TLR9, and autoimmune diseases, targeting the whole spectrum of TLRs. However, TLR downstream molecules are being explored much more in terms of therapy development [75].

The first treatment of inflammatory diseases is usually with non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs such as ibuprofen or aspirin, or glucocorticoids. However, these drugs irritate the digestive system, can cause bleeding and long-term use can even lead to immunosuppression. More targeted approach is therefore beneficial. Tactics for IL-1 mediated disease treatment are directed at preventing its production by the inflammasome through the inhibition of caspase 1, or receptor binding, which includes recombinant IL-1 receptor antagonist (anakinra), monoclonal anti-IL-1 β antibody (canakinumab), and anti-IL-1R1 antibody. The most widely used therapeutic targeting IL-1R signaling is anakinra. This is in part due in large to its record safety. Anakinra has been used extensively in many conditions with suggested IL-1 involvement ranging from psoriasis to various types of cancer [65].

3. MyD88 as a major signaling molecule

MyD88 was first identified as a gene induced in murine myeloid cells following IL-6 stimulation and as a marker of their terminal differentiation [76]. It was later described to be a component of the IL-1 and Toll-like receptor complexes [27]. MyD88 is a cytoplasmic adaptor protein containing a C-terminal TIR domain by which it interacts with the receptor, an intermediate linker domain (ID), and an N-terminal death domain (DD) which recruits downstream signaling molecules (Fig. 4) [77].



Figure 4. Schematic structure of MyD88: DD death domain, ID intermediate domain, TIR Toll/IL-1 receptor domain. Created with BioRender.com

3.1. Signalosome

After ligand is bound to Toll-like and IL-1 receptors, their TIR domains dimerize and create a nucleation site for other TIR domain-containing proteins. For most Toll/IL-1 receptors the adaptor involved is MyD88. There is an exception in the case of TLR4 and TLR2 where MyD88 does not interact with the receptor directly but via TIRAP that serves as a bridge between the two. Subsequently, when MyD88 is recruited to the receptor, its DD facilitates the docking of DD-containing interleukin-1 receptor-associated kinase (IRAK) kinases. While IRAK1 and 2 are somewhat redundant in their action and dispensable for signaling, IRAK4 is integral to proper signalosome assembly and function, supported by only partial disruption of signaling in the absence of IRAK1 compared to complete ablation when IRAK4 is missing [78].

MyD88, IRAK4, and IRAK1/2 assemble to compose a closed helical complex known as the myddosome [79]. The complex forms in a hierarchal order through DD clustering. First, MyD88

and IRAK4 form a stable intermediate consisting of six MyD88 and four IRAK4 molecules. IRAK4 undergoes autophosphorylation and activation. Activated IRAK4 is then able to bind four molecules of IRAK1/2 to form the whole complex. IRAK1/2 is subsequently phosphorylated and activated by IRAK4 [80]. After activation, IRAK1/2 engages E3 ubiquitin ligases, enzymes, which catalyze the addition of ubiquitin chains to themselves and other proteins. Apart from the ubiquitin chains linked through Lys48 (K48) that mark proteins for proteasomal degradation, there are other types of ubiquitin chains with scaffold function, such as Lys63- and linear Met1-linked ubiquitin chains (K63-Ub, M1-Ub). The first E3 ubiquitin ligases to be recruited to the myddosome are Pellino1, activated via IRAK-catalyzed phosphorylation, and tumor necrosis factor (TNF) receptor-associated factor 6 (TRAF6), which interacts with the C-terminal of IRAK1/2 [81, 82]. Both proteins generate K63-linked ubiquitin chains, and their function in the MyD88 pathway is to some extent redundant [83]. K63-Ub facilitates the binding of another ubiquitin ligase, linear ubiquitin chain assembly complex (LUBAC), the only enzyme known to generate M1-linked ubiquitin chains [84, 85]. These enzymes cooperate to create a complex network of K63, M1 or hybrid K63/M1 ubiquitin chains that provide a docking platform for various proteins and protein complexes. Transforming growth factor β (TGF β)-activated kinase 1 (TAK1) is a master kinase that initiates two major signaling pathways: the nuclear factor κB (NF- κB) pathway, and the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) cascade. TAK1 activation is dependent on K63-Ub binding which is mediated by TAK1-binding protein 1 and 2 (TAB1/2) [86]. The absence of K63-Ub or mutated ubiquitin binding motif of TAB2, severely impairs or completely abolishes TAK1 action [87]. Once bound to K63-Ub, TAK1 is able to undergo autophosphorylation in the activation loop and gain its full function [88]. Another kinase participating in activation of both the NF-κB and MAPK pathways is MEKK3. The recruitment and activation of MEKK3 is likely catalyzed by TRAF6 [89].

Also recruited to the ubiquitin network is the IkB kinase (IKK) complex that consists of three subunits: IKK α , IKK β , and NF- κ B essential modulator (NEMO, also known as IKK γ). IKK α/β are catalytical subunits, while NEMO has a regulatory function. NEMO binds to both K63-Ub and M1-Ub, though the affinity for M1-Ub is approximately 100-fold higher, and brings the kinase complex to the receptor to be activated [90]. IKK β is phosphorylated by TAK1 followed by IKK autophosphorylation [91]. This leads to rapid phosphorylation of I κ B which is then marked with K48-Ub for degradation by the proteasome. Once I κ B is degraded, the transcription factor NF- κ B

is free to translocate into the nucleus and initiate the transcription of proinflammatory cytokines and chemokines, such as IL-6, IL-8, TNF α , and CXCL1 [92]. A TAK1-independent way of NF- κ B activation mediated by MEKK3 consists of NEMO phosphorylation which leads to IKK α activation. IKK α then phosphorylates I κ B, causing it to dissociate from NF- κ B without degradation [93].

The MAPK pathway is important for cellular response to extracellular stimuli and results in changes in cell proliferation, differentiation, or cell death. The cascade begins with activation of MAPK kinase kinase (MAPKKK) upon recognition of extracellular cues. MAPKKK then relays the signal to MAPK kinase through phosphorylation. In mammals, the cascade branches into three parts characterized by the final activated MAPK family kinase: cJun N-terminal kinase (JNK), p38, extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK) [94]. In IL-1R/TLR downstream signaling the prime targeted MAPKs are JNK and p38.

The JNK family kinases respond to environmental stress signals, growth factors, and inflammatory cytokines. Their upstream activators are primarily MKK4 and 7. Once activated, they interact with factors that compose the transcription factor AP-1 and subsequently induce proinflammatory cytokine gene transcription [95].

p38, similarly to the JNK kinases, react strongly to external stress stimuli and inflammatory cytokines. p38 is primarily activated by MKK3 and 6, although phosphorylation by MKK4 has been reported. The downstream targets of p38 include factors involved in cell proliferation and apoptosis [96].

TAK1 functions as MAPKKK in the activation of JNK and p38 pathways by phosphorylating MKK4/7 and MKK3/6, respectively [89, 91]. This, along with the activation of the NF-κB pathway, initiates the transcription of proinflammatory genes and modulates the immune response to IL-1R/TLR stimulation (Fig. 5).



Figure 5. IL-1R1 receptor downstream signaling: IL-1R1 signaling displays the prototypical downstream activation shared by all TIR-domain containing receptors employing MyD88. When ligand is bound to the receptor and its TIR domains dimerize, rapid assembly of the myddosome is initiated. MyD88, IRAK4 and IRAK1/2 are sequentially recruited to the receptor. Activated IRAK1/2 engages TRAF6 which along with LUBAC starts building molecular scaffold of non-degradative polyubiquitin chains. These chains serve as a docking platform for TAK1 and the IKK complex. TAK1 interaction with the IKK complex and MAPKKs results in transcription of proinflammatory genes. Created with BioRender.com

3.2. MyD88 deficiency

Even though MyD88 is an adaptor downstream of quite a large number of receptors, surprisingly, deficiency in this protein leads to susceptibility to infection by a relatively narrow range of pyogenic bacteria in humans [97]. However, these infections are life threatening and many patients do not survive to adulthood. The severity and frequency of infections tends to decrease with age and adult patients can live healthily without the need of prophylactic antibiotic treatment. These deficiencies are often caused by in-frame deletions or missense mutations in the intermediate domain (ID) or the DD [36]. A splice variant of MyD88 completely lacking the ID, MyD88s, was shown to act as a dominant negative inhibitor of IL-1 β and LPS induced NF- κ B activation [98]. The ID, specifically a few residues close to the DD (Gln114-Leu118), is indispensable for homotypic interactions with other MyD88 molecules, IRAK4 recruitment, and consequent myddosome formation [99].

In mice, genetic knockout of MyD88 abrogated the induction of Th1 target genes after IL-18 stimulation as well as the production of cytokines following LPS challenge [100, 101]. Nonetheless, MyD88 KO rescued autoimmune phenotype in many murine models of inflammation [102]. Moreover, MyD88 KO mice show lower incidence of graft-versus-host disease, implying MyD88 plays a part in transplant immunity [103].

On the other hand, overactivation in chronic inflammation and gain-of-function mutations of MyD88 can result in constitutive activation of the NF- κ B/AP-1 pathway and, eventually, malignant transformation, particularly B cell malignancies [104].

Several compounds targeting MyD88 have been developed, mostly small molecule inhibitors. In general, MyD88 inhibitors aim at disruption of its interaction with other molecules, the TIR domain interaction with receptors and the DD interaction with other MyD88 molecules and IRAKs. Additionally, mRNA silencing is also used as a mean of MyD88 inhibition [102]. However, since MyD88 is an adaptor protein, designing effective inhibitors is complicated. Focusing on the kinase directly downstream MyD88, IRAK4, has a greater potential of successful drug design.

4. IRAK4 as a critical regulator of signaling

IRAK4 was discovered as the fourth and last member of the structurally related IRAK kinases. IRAKs belong to a group of Ser/Thr protein kinases which elicit their activity by phosphorylating -OH residues of serin and threonine. Despite extensive studies of IRAKs, uncertainties about their function remain to this date. It is clear, however, that IRAK4 plays a major role in the myddosome assembly and ensures proper signal transduction [78].

4.1. Molecular structure of IRAK4

IRAK4 has an N-terminal DD and central kinase domain linked by an unstructured proline/serine/threonine-rich region. In contrast with other IRAK family proteins, the kinase domain of IRAK4 is followed by only few residues, while IRAK1, IRAK2, and IRAK-M have a long C-terminus (Fig. 6). Crystal structure of IRAK4 suggests a possible function as a tyrosine kinase in addition to Ser/Thr, since IRAK4 contains motifs present in many tyrosine kinases. However, no tyrosine kinase activity has been detected in IRAK4 so far. Several residues were assigned as crucial in different IRAK4 biologic activities. Phosphorylation of Ser8 of its DD influences myddosome assembly, phosphorylated Thr345 in the activation loop is a sign of IRAK4 activation. Lys213 is the catalytic residue in the central kinase domain and its substitution with alanine results in kinase inactive IRAK4 [105].



Figure 6. Schematic structure of IRAK4: DD death domain, PST proline/serine/threonine-rich region, CKD central kinase domain. Created with BioRender.com

IRAK4 works in two ways in the myddosome and shapes IL-1R/TLR downstream signaling in a kinase-independent and kinase-dependent manner. As mentioned above, myddosome assembly is initiated by receptor TIR domain dimerization followed by MyD88 recruitment. In the absence of IRAK4, MyD88 clusters into large receptor-associated oligomers with varying lifespan. In comparison, chemical inhibition of IRAK4 kinase activity does not cause such large MyD88 oligomers, proving that the kinase activity is not necessary for myddosome assembly. IRAK4 regulates myddosome formation through DD associations and serves as a kind of capping molecule which limits the size of MyD88 oligomers and prevents its further polymerization. Furthermore, IRAK4 is only recruited to oligomers of certain length, thus preventing random signalosome activation [106]. The kinase activity of IRAK4 can induce autophosphorylation in its N-terminal loop (Ser8). This phosphorylation prevents IRAK4 association with MyD88 DD. When myddosome-bound IRAK4 undergoes autophosphorylation, the complex is destabilized which can lead to myddosome disassembly [107]. Indeed, it has been reported that IRAK4 kinase inhibition causes myddosome stabilization [108]. Hence, not only does IRAK4 set a threshold for signaling initiation, but also has a crucial role in limiting the duration of IL-1R/TLR activation.

The kinase activity of IRAK4 was initially thought to be necessary for NF-κB activation in the IL-1R/TLR pathway and subsequent cytokine production [78]. This was disproved later in several studies of kinase inactive IRAK4, which revealed a kinase-independent NF-κB and MAPK activation in both human and murine cells [108-110]. The activation of MAPK and NF-κB pathway in IRAK4 kinase inactive cells is then likely accounted for by MEKK3-dependent IKK and MAPK activation, in contrast to the classical TAK1-mediated IKK and MAPK phosphorylation. Additionally, deletion of MEKK3 in cells with inactivating kinase dead IRAK4 (IRAK4 KD) mutation completely abolished NF-κB pathway after IL-1 stimulation [112]. IRAK4 is therefore necessary for the events upstream of NF-κB and MAPK, but its kinase activity in these pathways is dispensable, highlighting important scaffold function of IRAK4 in the myddosome. Interestingly, while the inactivation of IRAK4 kinase activity (genetic or chemical) appears to have little to no effect on NF-κB or MAPK activation, in some cells cytokine mRNA levels following stimulation are markedly reduced [108, 110]. Similarly, IRAK4 KD mice showed reduced levels of circulating cytokines after CpG or LPS challenge and are resistant to lethal septic shock [93].

The ablation of cytokine induction in certain cells after IRAK4 kinase inactivation might be explained by TLR downstream signaling through interferon regulatory factors (IRFs). This pathway has primarily been detected in plasmacytoid dendritic cells and appears characteristic of this cell type. In the context of TLR signaling, IRFs are a primary target of the MyD88-independent pathway (TLR3, TLR4), however, activation of these factors has been detected even following stimulation of MyD88 exclusive TLRs, namely TLR7, TLR8, and TLR9 [113]. IRFs are a family of transcription factors, which induce type I interferons, important in antiviral responses, as well as other inflammatory cytokines (e.g., IL-6, TNF). The MyD88-dependent pathway was reported to activate IRF5 and IRF7 [114, 115]. In cells treated with IRAK4 inhibitors, the nuclear translocation of IRF5 and IRF7 was drastically reduced. A proposed mechanism of IRF5/7 activation by IRAK4 is via the activation of TAK1 and IKK β [116]. A possible explanation for the reduction of induced cytokine levels even with intact NF-kB and MAPK pathways may lie in the target gene regulatory sequences. Many cytokine genes have regulatory sequences with both NFκB and IRF binding sites. It might be possible that in some cells cooperation between these transcription factors is necessary for effective gene transcription [117]. Additionally, it has been proposed that IRAK4 kinase activity may be able to influence the stability of cytokine mRNA [93]. To conclude, the kinase activity of IRAK4 is crucial for cytokine production in response to IL-1R/TLR stimuli.

Taken together, IRAK4 kinase-independent function is to provide a scaffold to which downstream molecules can associate and where they can interact to eventually ensure NF- κ B and MAPK activation, while also inducing cytokine transcription and limiting the length of signalosome activation through its kinase activity.

4.2. IRAK4 deficiency

IRAK4 and MyD88 deficiency have a lot in common. Patients deficient in IRAK4, are susceptible to frequent infections with pyogenic bacteria (e.g., *S. pneumoniae*, *S. aureus*, *P. aeruginosa*) with high mortality at a young age with a steady decrease of mortality as patients age [37]. The mutations found in patients deficient in IRAK4 either create a premature stop codon or delete a substantial portion of the gene and are therefore predicted to completely prevent protein translation. Indeed, no IRAK4 protein levels were detected in cell lines derived from these patients. Furthermore, patient-derived peripheral blood mononuclear cells failed to induce appropriate

cytokine response when stimulated with TLR agonists (except for TLR3 agonist). Cytokine induction after TLR4 stimulation was impaired but not abolished which can be explained by TLR4 TRIF-dependent pathway activation [118].

Despite the life-threatening nature of IRAK4 deficiency, with early identification, patients can live a long life without any dire complications. Treatment with prophylactic antibiotics is recommended in IRAK4 deficient patients at least until the age of ten. This ought to decrease the incidence of invasive infections before proper adaptive immune response can be mounted. Additional incidental subcutaneous injections of IgG have also been proposed, since almost a third of the patients has impaired specific IgG antibody response. Finally, immediate antibiotic treatment should be administered when an infection is suspected, as time is of the essence and early treatment can prevent lethal septic shock [37].

5. IRAK4 as a therapeutic target

As a fundamental molecule in IL-1R/TLR signaling, IRAK4 alterations are often the cause of IL-R/TLR-mediated autoimmunities. The involvement of these receptor pathways in disease pathology was discussed earlier in the text. Here, the focus will be on the effects of IRAK4 in previously mentioned autoimmune disorders and how this knowledge can be used in the development of therapeutics.

5.1. IRAK4 in autoimmune diseases

Despite the uncertainties about the role of IRAK4 kinase activity in downstream signaling, it has been demonstrated that inactivating mutations in the kinase domain protect mice in several autoimmune disease models.

In murine experimental models of RA, IRAK4 KD mutation rescued mice from developing severe joint inflammation and bone destruction. Immune cell infiltration to the synovium was also markedly diminished, while T cell and B cell responses remained unaffected [119]. TLR7 stimulation of RA patient-derived cells treated with IRAK4 inhibitor led to decreased cytokine production and cell migration. Interestingly, IRAK4 inhibition reversed Th1 and Th17 polarization which otherwise contributes to disease severity [39].

In an imiquimod-induced murine model of psoriasis, IRAK4 inhibition resulted in a dose dependent improvement of the clinical features, most apparent in the reduction of skin scaling and erythema [120]. Recently, the mechanism of action of an approved pharmaceutic long used to treat psoriasis and multiple sclerosis was elucidated where IRAK4 and its interaction with MyD88 were identified as the main cellular target [121].

IRAK4 KD in mice with TLR7 overexpression model of SLE improved in all autoimmune markers associated with SLE, such as leukocyte activation, kidney immune cell infiltration, glomerulonephritis, or splenomegaly. IRAK4 kinase activity is therefore necessary for the development of autoimmune phenotype of SLE [122].

In MOG peptide induced EAE (murine model of MS), IRAK4 KD mice had a significantly lower incidence of EAE compared to WT. IRAK4 KD mice also showed decreased Th17 activation, measured as a reduction in Th17 cytokines. IRAK4 kinase activity is important in Th17 polarization, while its effect on Th1 and Th2 are minimal [123]. Since Th17 are the main driver in a range of autoimmune diseases, targeting IRAK4 is likely to alleviate the pathologic phenotype.

5.2. IRAK4 in cancer

The involvement of IRAK4 in tumorigenesis remains elusive. Signaling through IL-1 family receptors was shown to have mostly pro-tumorigenic effect, while the pro- or anti-cancer effects of TLRs largely depend on the type of cancer [74]. IRAK4 represents a potentially highly effective and cell-type specific cancer therapy target.

IRAK4 is implicated mainly in immune cell malignancies, though there is convincing evidence for IRAK4 in melanoma and colorectal cancer. An oncogenic mutation of MyD88 (L265P) in its TIR domain has been linked to activated B cell-like diffuse large B cell lymphoma. This mutation causes increased recruitment of IRAK4 and overactivation of IRAK1. IRAK4 KD did not affect cancer survival, while IRAK4 KO or combined inhibition of IRAK1 and IRAK4 was toxic to cancer cells [124]. MyD88 mutations are also present in another type of leukemia, chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Once again, these mutations cause overactivation of MyD88 which leads to increased signaling and cytokine production, resulting in a pro-tumorigenic microenvironment. Chemical inhibition of IRAK4 caused a decrease in cancer cell viability and proliferation [125]. In acute myeloid leukemia, an isoform of IRAK4 (IRAK4-L) generated by alternative splicing is induced. This isoform leads to increased phosphorylation and activation of IRAK1, p38, JNK, and NF-κB in comparison to WT form. IRAK4-L is necessary for leukemic cell function as knockdown of IRAK4-L reduced leukemic burden [126].

Melanoma cells display high levels of phosphorylated IRAK4 in resting state, suggesting constitutive IRAK4 activation, but the phosphorylation could still be increased with TLR stimulation. IRAK4 inhibition resulted, among others, in reduction in phosphorylated NF- κ B and decreased production of vascular endothelial growth factor. *In vitro* studies of several melanoma cell lines discovered IRAK4 inhibition can sensitize them to chemotherapy even if the effects of chemotherapy alone are minimal [127]. Analogous findings have been made in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC), where IL-1 β produced by stromal cells leads to constitutive IRAK4 activation in cancer cells. IRAK4 inhibition or genetic ablation resulted in reduced growth of PDAC and increased chemotherapy toxicity in PDAC cells [128]. In colorectal cancer, chemotherapy can lead to IRAK4 and NF- κ B overactivation. This in turn may contribute to the

development of chemotherapy resistance. Administration of IRAK4 inhibitor reverses these effects and works in synergy with chemotherapy to promote cancer cell apoptosis [129]. A recent study of breast cancer indicated IRAK4 has negative effects on tumor growth and its suppression led to faster growth and proliferation [130]. This is in contradiction to findings in other malignancies, underlining the need for detailed diagnosis when targeting IRAK4 in cancer.

6. Drugs targeting IRAK4

IRAK4 is a rational target for therapy design since it is involved in many autoimmune diseases and some types of cancer. Several approaches to IRAK4 inhibition can be taken. Firstly, the kinase activity can be targeted, resulting in downstream signaling attenuation. This however does not account for the IRAK4 kinase-independent pathway. Other tactic can be to aim at IRAK4 interaction with other molecules, most notably the DD interaction with MyD88. Finally, if complete ablation of IRAK4 is the goal, it is possible to employ either RNA interference, which is costly and complicated, or targeted protein degradation.

In this chapter, chemical inhibitors and protein degraders will be discussed and where available, preliminary data from clinical trials will also be examined.

6.1. Chemical inhibitors

There is a plethora of small molecule inhibitors of IRAK4 that have been and are being developed. No IRAK4 inhibitors have yet reached use in clinic, however many are now undergoing testing at different stages of clinical trials. Bellow, inhibitors that are currently in clinical trials are described.

R289 (developed by Rigel Pharmaceuticals) is an orally administered combined inhibitor of IRAK1 and IRAK4. Its administration provides reduction of inflammatory cytokine production. In mouse models of arthritis, serum cytokine levels were decreased. In a rat model of collageninduced arthritis, treatment with R835 (active metabolite of R289) reduced cartilage degradation and synovial inflammation [131]. A clinical trial evaluating drug safety in patients with myelodysplastic syndromes is now in preparation (trial ID NCT05308264).

Zabedosertib (BAY 1834845, developed by Bayer) is an IRAK4 inhibitor that was most extensively tested on murine model of SLE. This inhibitor was proved to work selectively in the MyD88-dependent pathway and the data obtained from mice treated with inhibitor were comparable to IRAK4 KD mice. Most MyD88-dependent responses were also inhibited in human peripheral blood mononuclear cells derived from lupus patients [132]. Phase I of clinical trial on healthy males or male patients with psoriasis has been completed (trial ID NCT03493269), however the results have not been made public yet. Another trial is underway, focusing on safety in healthy males (trial ID NCT05003089).

Zimlovisertib (PF-06650833, developed by Pfizer) is a highly potent IRAK4 inhibitor intended for the treatment of RA and SLE. In mouse model of SLE, zimlovisertib reduced kidney inflammation. In phase I clinical trials on healthy individuals, the inhibitor reduced levels of Creactive protein and type I IFN, which are usually increased in SLE, demonstrating its potency to reduce markers of inflammation in humans [133]. Currently, it is also being tested for its effects on the inflammatory state in patients with severe COVID-19 (trial ID NCT04933799).

Emavusertib (CA-4948, developed by Curis, Inc.) aims to target B cell malignancies with IRAK4 involvement, as well as acute myeloid leukemia and myelodysplastic syndrome [134]. Recently a partial hold was placed on phase II clinical study of emavusertib alone or in combination with azacitidine or venetoclax (standard chemotherapy for leukemia) due to a participant's death with condition resembling dose-limiting toxicity of emavusertib (trial ID NCT04278768). Another clinical trial focuses on emavusertib and combined treatment with ibrutinib (commonly used to treat B cell cancers) in relapsed hematologic malignancies (trial ID NCT03328078).

HS-243 is an inhibitor of IRAK1 and IRAK4 developed in an independent study. It shows promising data on its potential use in RA, as well as in pancreatic, ovarian or colorectal cancer [135]. As of date, HS-243 has not entered clinical trials.

AZ1495 (Astra Zeneca) is an inhibitor of IRAK4 which seems to be active in the treatment of MyD88 L265P mutation driven B cell lymphoma [136]. AZ1495 is currently not being tested in clinical trials.

6.2. PROTAC inhibitors

An emerging approach in the field of highly specific therapeutics are proteolysis targeting chimeras (PROTACs). These molecules are currently an attractive field of study since they provide an opportunity to aim at proteins that have thus far been difficult to target with conventional drug design. Nowadays, PROTACs are heterobifunctional small molecules with three distinguishable parts: targeting moiety region which binds to the protein of interest, linker, and an E3 handle for binding of a ubiquitin ligase (Fig. 7). The goal of a PROTAC is to bring ubiquitin ligase to close proximity with the target protein and catalyze addition of K48-Ub to that protein. Once marked with K48-Ub, targeted protein is degraded by the proteasome (Fig. 8). The range of E3 Ub ligases utilized by PROTACs is limited at the moment. Amongst the most commonly used are inhibitors of apoptosis (IAPs), murine double minute 2 (MDM2), and cereblon (CRBN) [137]. Adding more

E3 ligases to the repertoire might be a useful direction of future PROTAC design. Targeted degradation is especially useful in proteins whose inhibition is not sufficient for the nullification of its adverse effects. PROTACs are usually administered orally or intravenously [138].



Figure 7. General structure of PROTAC degraders with two examples: Prototypic PROTAC contains protein of interest moiety for binding to the targeted protein, linker of variable length, and ubiquitin ligase moiety for binding to the ubiquitin ligase. I-215 is one of several compounds patented by Kymera Therapeutics [139]. Compound 9 is a PROTAC developed as a part of a study comparing different linker lengths [140]. Created with BioRender.com



Figure 8. PROTAC mechanism of action: PROTAC binds to ubiquitin ligase and protein of interest with its respective moieties. Protein of interest is then marked with K48-polyubiquitin and subsequently degraded by the proteasome. Created with BioRender.com

Since IRAK4 acts in two ways in the myddosome, as a kinase and as a scaffold, PROTACs provide a great opportunity for IRAK4-mediated disease treatment. The fact that IRAK4 is a cytoplasmic protein, has known binding sites for small molecules, and can be polyubiquitinated makes it a perfect candidate for PROTAC therapy. Indeed, several IRAK4 degraders have been developed and two are now in clinical trials.

KT-474 (Kymera Therapeutics/Sanofi) is now the lead IRAK4 protein degrader. It showed high efficacy in preclinical studies and is the first IRAK4 targeting PROTAC to enter clinical trials. It is currently in phase I of testing with the goal to determine safety and outcomes of multiple ascending doses on healthy individuals and patients suffering from atopic dermatitis or hidradenitis suppurativa (trial ID NCT04772885). Kymera did not disclose the PROTAC structure or employed E3 ligase.

KT-413 (Kymera Therapeutics) is a degrader with ambitious aim to target IRAK4 along with Ikaros and Aiolos, transcription factors regulating B and T cell development, in the treatment of MyD88 mutant diffuse large B cell lymphoma. Patients with relapsed or refractory B cell Non-Hodgkin lymphoma and healthy individuals are now being recruited to a trial to determine safety and pharmacokinetics of KT-413 (trial ID NCT05233033).

'Compound 9' is a degrader developed in a study of IRAK4 PROTACs with a potent IRAK4 inhibitor, CRBN moiety, and linker of varying size. Compound 9 with a PEG2 linker displayed much more efficient protein degradation compared to compounds with shorter linker. When tested on lymphoma cell lines (OCI-LY10, TMD8), compound 9 had a significant antiproliferative effect. This effect was higher than when cells were treated with IRAK4 inhibitor alone. Additionally, compound 9 targeted MyD88 mutant lymphoma cells with high selectivity in comparison to WT MyD88 [140].

Altogether, the data obtained from *in vitro* studies and clinical trials demonstrate that IRAK4 is a good target in a wide variety of diseases. However, cell specific action of IRAK4 needs to be further inspected and taken into account when choosing IRAK4-based treatment.

7. Conclusion

Signaling through Toll-like and IL-1 family receptors is a vital component of the immune system. They recognize various invading pathogens as well as self-components indicative of cell damage, all to prevent infection and maintain immune homeostasis. Though classified mostly as a part of innate immunity, these receptors also play an important role in the development of adaptive immunity. Dysregulation of the IL-1R/TLR pathway therefore has broad systemic effects and can lead to development of autoimmune diseases or cancer.

MyD88 and IRAK4, shared by both receptor families, are the first to interact with the receptor following stimulation. Their importance is demonstrated by increased, life threatening susceptibility to infection and sepsis in their absence. On the other hand, overactivation can cause sustained systemic inflammation through the activation of the NF-κB and MAPK pathways and drive diseases such as systemic lupus erythematosus, rheumatoid arthritis, psoriasis and promote tumor microenvironment. This makes MyD88 and IRAK4 attractive targets for therapy. Since MyD88 is an adaptor protein and would be hard to effectively inhibit, IRAK4 is at the center of attention in the development of pharmaceutics in this pathway. Indeed, countless inhibitors are being made with many advancing into the final stages of clinical testing. The available information from pre-clinical trials and preliminary data from the first stages of clinical trials are very promising so far. Since IRAK4 poses both as a kinase and adaptor, it is also a good candidate for treatment with compounds form the growing field of targeted protein degradation. IRAK4 protein degraders seem to be potentially very effective in the treatment of hematologic malignancies with high selectivity for cancer cells.

Despite the advancements made in understanding of MyD88, IRAK4 and their downstream effects, a lot remains a mystery. In future research, focusing on the cell specific activities of these proteins might provide necessary information that could help create more personalized and highly effective therapies.

8. References

*secondary references

- 1. *Beutler, B., *Innate immunity: an overview.* Molecular Immunology, 2004. **40**(12): p. 845-859.
- *Bonilla, F.A. and H.C. Oettgen, *Adaptive immunity*. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology, 2010. 125(2): p. S33-S40.
- 3. *Zhang, J.-M. and J. An, *Cytokines, Inflammation, and Pain.* International Anesthesiology Clinics, 2007. **45**(2): p. 27-37.
- 4. Akdis, M., et al., *Interleukins, from 1 to 37, and interferon-γ: Receptors, functions, and roles in diseases.* Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology, 2011. **127**(3): p. 701-721.e70.
- 5. Auron, P.E., et al., *Nucleotide sequence of human monocyte interleukin 1 precursor cDNA.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 1984. **81**(24): p. 7907-7911.
- 6. Dinarello, C., et al., *IL-1 family nomenclature*. Nature Immunology, 2010. **11**(11): p. 973-973.
- 7. Thornberry, N.A., et al., *A novel heterodimeric cysteine protease is required for interleukin-1 beta processing in monocytes.* Nature, 1992. **356**(6372): p. 768-74.
- 8. Martinon, F., K. Burns, and J. Tschopp, *The inflammasome: a molecular platform triggering activation of inflammatory caspases and processing of prolL-beta.* Mol Cell, 2002. **10**(2): p. 417-26.
- 9. *Kwak, A., et al., *Intracellular interleukin (IL)-1 family cytokine processing enzyme.* Archives of Pharmacal Research, 2016. **39**(11): p. 1556-1564.
- 10. Dower, S.K., et al., *Detection and characterization of high affinity plasma membrane receptors for human interleukin 1.* J Exp Med, 1985. **162**(2): p. 501-15.
- 11. Sims, J.E., et al., *Cloning the interleukin 1 receptor from human T cells*. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1989. **86**(22): p. 8946-50.
- 12. Gay, N.J. and F.J. Keith, Drosophila Toll and IL-1 receptor. Nature, 1991. **351**(6325): p. 355-6.
- 13. Heguy, A., et al., Amino acids conserved in interleukin-1 receptors (IL-1Rs) and the Drosophila toll protein are essential for IL-1R signal transduction. J Biol Chem, 1992. **267**(4): p. 2605-9.
- 14. Boraschi, D. and A. Tagliabue, *The interleukin-1 receptor family.* Semin Immunol, 2013. **25**(6): p. 394-407.
- 15. Guo, L., et al., *IL-1 family members and STAT activators induce cytokine production by Th2, Th17, and Th1 cells.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2009. **106**(32): p. 13463-13468.
- 16. Lang, D., et al., *The type II IL-1 receptor interacts with the IL-1 receptor accessory protein: a novel mechanism of regulation of IL-1 responsiveness.* J Immunol, 1998. **161**(12): p. 6871-7.
- 17. Greenfeder, S.A., et al., *Molecular cloning and characterization of a second subunit of the interleukin 1 receptor complex.* J Biol Chem, 1995. **270**(23): p. 13757-65.
- 18. Tian, F., et al., *Negative Effects of SIGIRR on TRAF6 Ubiquitination in Acute Lung Injury In Vitro.* Journal of Immunology Research, 2020. **2020**: p. 1-9.
- 19. Born, T.L., et al., *Identification and Characterization of Two Members of a Novel Class of the Interleukin-1 Receptor (IL-1R) Family.* Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2000. **275**(39): p. 29946-29954.
- 20. Jin, H., et al., *Two novel members of the interleukin-1 receptor gene family, one deleted in Xp22.1– Xp21.3 mental retardation.* European Journal of Human Genetics, 2000. **8**(2): p. 87-94.
- 21. Khan, J.A., et al., *Crystal Structure of the Toll/Interleukin-1 Receptor Domain of Human IL-1RAPL.* Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2004. **279**(30): p. 31664-31670.
- 22. *Fields, J.K., S. Günther, and E.J. Sundberg, *Structural Basis of IL-1 Family Cytokine Signaling.* Frontiers in Immunology, 2019. **10**.
- 23. Akira, S. and K. Takeda, *Toll-like receptor signalling*. Nat Rev Immunol, 2004. **4**(7): p. 499-511.

- 24. Hasan, U., et al., *Human TLR10 Is a Functional Receptor, Expressed by B Cells and Plasmacytoid Dendritic Cells, Which Activates Gene Transcription through MyD88.* The Journal of Immunology, 2005. **174**(5): p. 2942-2950.
- 25. Medzhitov, R., P. Preston-Hurlburt, and C.A. Janeway, Jr., *A human homologue of the Drosophila Toll protein signals activation of adaptive immunity.* Nature, 1997. **388**(6640): p. 394-7.
- 26. Ozinsky, A., et al., *The repertoire for pattern recognition of pathogens by the innate immune system is defined by cooperation between Toll-like receptors.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2000. **97**(25): p. 13766-13771.
- 27. Wesche, H., et al., *MyD88: An Adapter That Recruits IRAK to the IL-1 Receptor Complex.* Immunity, 1997. **7**(6): p. 837-847.
- Nagpal, K., et al., A TIR Domain Variant of MyD88 Adapter-like (Mal)/TIRAP Results in Loss of MyD88 Binding and Reduced TLR2/TLR4 Signaling. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2009. 284(38): p. 25742-25748.
- 29. Yamamoto, M., et al., *Cutting Edge: A Novel Toll/IL-1 Receptor Domain-Containing Adapter That Preferentially Activates the IFN-& Promoter in the Toll-Like Receptor Signaling.* The Journal of Immunology, 2002. **169**(12): p. 6668-6672.
- 30. Ohnishi, H., et al., *TRAM Is Involved in IL-18 Signaling and Functions as a Sorting Adaptor for MyD88.* PLoS ONE, 2012. **7**(6): p. e38423.
- 31. Peng, J., et al., SARM inhibits both TRIF- and MyD88-mediated AP-1 activation. European Journal of Immunology, 2010. **40**(6): p. 1738-1747.
- 32. Maglione, P.J., N. Simchoni, and C. Cunningham-Rundles, *Toll-like receptor signaling in primary immune deficiencies.* Ann N Y Acad Sci, 2015. **1356**: p. 1-21.
- 33. Lorenz, E., et al., *Relevance of Mutations in the TLR4 Receptor in Patients With Gram-Negative Septic Shock.* Archives of Internal Medicine, 2002. **162**(9): p. 1028.
- 34. Netea, M.G., C. Wijmenga, and L.A. O'Neill, *Genetic variation in Toll-like receptors and disease susceptibility.* Nat Immunol, 2012. **13**(6): p. 535-42.
- 35. Medvedev, A.E., *Toll-Like Receptor Polymorphisms, Inflammatory and Infectious Diseases, Allergies, and Cancer.* Journal of Interferon & Cytokine Research, 2013. **33**(9): p. 467-484.
- 36. Picard, C., et al., *Clinical Features and Outcome of Patients With IRAK-4 and MyD88 Deficiency*. Medicine, 2010. **89**(6): p. 403-425.
- 37. Picard, C., J.-L. Casanova, and A. Puel, *Infectious Diseases in Patients with IRAK-4, MyD88, NEMO, or IκBα Deficiency.* Clinical Microbiology Reviews, 2011. **24**(3): p. 490-497.
- Krane, S.M., et al., Mononuclear cell-conditioned medium containing mononuclear cell factor (MCF), homologous with interleukin 1, stimulates collagen and fibronectin synthesis by adherent rheumatoid synovial cells: effects of prostaglandin E2 and indomethacin. Coll Relat Res, 1985. 5(2): p. 99-117.
- 39. Umar, S., et al., *IRAK4 inhibition: a promising strategy for treating RA joint inflammation and bone erosion*. Cell Mol Immunol, 2021. **18**(9): p. 2199-2210.
- 40. Fernandes-Alnemri, T., et al., *Cutting Edge: TLR Signaling Licenses IRAK1 for Rapid Activation of the NLRP3 Inflammasome*. The Journal of Immunology, 2013. **191**(8): p. 3995-3999.
- 41. England, B.R., et al., *Increased cardiovascular risk in rheumatoid arthritis: mechanisms and implications.* BMJ, 2018. **361**: p. k1036.
- 42. Joosten, L.A.B., et al., *Engagement of fatty acids with toll-like receptor 2 drives interleukin-16 production via the ASC/caspase 1 pathway in monosodium urate monohydrate crystal-induced gouty arthritis.* Arthritis & Rheumatism, 2010. **62**(11): p. 3237-3248.
- 43. Wang, B.W., et al., Aucubin Protects Chondrocytes Against IL-1beta-Induced Apoptosis In Vitro And Inhibits Osteoarthritis In Mice Model. Drug Des Devel Ther, 2019. **13**: p. 3529-3538.

- 44. Yin, X., et al., *Genome-wide meta-analysis identifies multiple novel associations and ethnic heterogeneity of psoriasis susceptibility.* Nature Communications, 2015. **6**(1): p. 6916.
- 45. Alinaghi, F., et al., *Prevalence of psoriatic arthritis in patients with psoriasis: A systematic review and meta-analysis of observational and clinical studies.* Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology, 2019. **80**(1): p. 251-265.e19.
- 46. Kim, B.Y., et al., *Histopathological Findings Are Associated with the Clinical Types of Psoriasis but Not with the Corresponding Lesional Psoriasis Severity Index.* Annals of Dermatology, 2015. **27**(1): p. 26.
- 47. Teng, Y., et al., *Infection-provoked psoriasis: Induced or aggravated (Review).* Experimental and Therapeutic Medicine, 2021. **21**(6).
- 48. Fahlén, A., et al., *Comparison of bacterial microbiota in skin biopsies from normal and psoriatic skin.* Archives of Dermatological Research, 2012. **304**(1): p. 15-22.
- 49. Cai, Y., et al., A Critical Role of the IL-18–IL-1R Signaling Pathway in Skin Inflammation and Psoriasis Pathogenesis. Journal of Investigative Dermatology, 2019. **139**(1): p. 146-156.
- 50. Marrakchi, S., et al., *Interleukin-36–Receptor Antagonist Deficiency and Generalized Pustular Psoriasis.* New England Journal of Medicine, 2011. **365**(7): p. 620-628.
- 51. Johnston, A., et al., *IL-1 and IL-36 are dominant cytokines in generalized pustular psoriasis.* Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology, 2017. **140**(1): p. 109-120.
- 52. Barber, M.R.W., et al., *Global epidemiology of systemic lupus erythematosus*. Nature Reviews Rheumatology, 2021. **17**(9): p. 515-532.
- 53. Tan, E.M., et al., *The 1982 revised criteria for the classification of systemic lupus erythematosus.* Arthritis & amp; Rheumatism, 1982. **25**(11): p. 1271-1277.
- 54. Novick, D., et al., *High circulating levels of free interleukin-18 in patients with active SLE in the presence of elevated levels of interleukin-18 binding protein.* Journal of Autoimmunity, 2010. **34**(2): p. 121-126.
- 55. Jenks, S.A., et al., *Distinct Effector B Cells Induced by Unregulated Toll-like Receptor 7 Contribute to Pathogenic Responses in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus.* Immunity, 2018. **49**(4): p. 725-739.e6.
- 56. Deane, J.A., et al., *Control of Toll-like Receptor 7 Expression Is Essential to Restrict Autoimmunity and Dendritic Cell Proliferation.* Immunity, 2007. **27**(5): p. 801-810.
- 57. Souyris, M., et al., *TLR7 escapes X chromosome inactivation in immune cells*. Sci Immunol, 2018. **3**(19).
- 58. *Katz Sand, I., *Classification, diagnosis, and differential diagnosis of multiple sclerosis.* Curr Opin Neurol, 2015. **28**(3): p. 193-205.
- 59. Walton, C., et al., *Rising prevalence of multiple sclerosis worldwide: Insights from the Atlas of MS, third edition.* Multiple Sclerosis Journal, 2020. **26**(14): p. 1816-1821.
- 60. Prinz, M., Innate immunity mediated by TLR9 modulates pathogenicity in an animal model of multiple sclerosis. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 2006. **116**(2): p. 456-464.
- 61. Sutton, C., et al., *A crucial role for interleukin (IL)-1 in the induction of IL-17–producing T cells that mediate autoimmune encephalomyelitis.* Journal of Experimental Medicine, 2006. **203**(7): p. 1685-1691.
- 62. Nyirenda, M.H., et al., *TLR2 Stimulation Regulates the Balance between Regulatory T Cell and Th17 Function: A Novel Mechanism of Reduced Regulatory T Cell Function in Multiple Sclerosis*. The Journal of Immunology, 2015. **194**(12): p. 5761-5774.
- 63. *Gambuzza, M., et al., *Targeting Toll-like receptors: emerging therapeutics for multiple sclerosis management.* J Neuroimmunol, 2011. **239**(1-2): p. 1-12.
- Pascual, V., et al., Role of interleukin-1 (IL-1) in the pathogenesis of systemic onset juvenile idiopathic arthritis and clinical response to IL-1 blockade. Journal of Experimental Medicine, 2005.
 201(9): p. 1479-1486.

- *Dinarello, C.A., A. Simon, and J.W.M. Van Der Meer, *Treating inflammation by blocking interleukin-1 in a broad spectrum of diseases*. Nature Reviews Drug Discovery, 2012. **11**(8): p. 633-652.
- 66. Larsen, C.M., et al., *Interleukin-1–Receptor Antagonist in Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus*. New England Journal of Medicine, 2007. **356**(15): p. 1517-1526.
- 67. Vitale, A., et al., *Anakinra treatment in patients with gout and type 2 diabetes.* Clinical Rheumatology, 2015. **34**(5): p. 981-984.
- 68. Abbate, A., et al., *Anakinra, a Recombinant Human Interleukin-1 Receptor Antagonist, Inhibits Apoptosis in Experimental Acute Myocardial Infarction.* Circulation, 2008. **117**(20): p. 2670-2683.
- Meissner, F., K. Molawi, and A. Zychlinsky, *Mutant superoxide dismutase 1-induced IL-18 accelerates ALS pathogenesis.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2010. **107**(29): p. 13046-13050.
- 70. Krelin, Y., et al., Interleukin-18–Driven Inflammation Promotes the Development and Invasiveness of Chemical Carcinogen–Induced Tumors. Cancer Research, 2007. **67**(3): p. 1062-1071.
- 71. Terme, M., et al., *Cancer-Induced Immunosuppression: IL-18–Elicited Immunoablative NK Cells.* Cancer Research, 2012. **72**(11): p. 2757-2767.
- 72. Guo, B., et al., *Targeting inflammasome/IL-1 pathways for cancer immunotherapy*. Scientific Reports, 2016. **6**(1): p. 36107.
- 73. *Aricò, E., et al., *Type I Interferons and Cancer: An Evolving Story Demanding Novel Clinical Applications.* Cancers, 2019. **11**(12): p. 1943.
- 74. *Kaczanowska, S., A.M. Joseph, and E. Davila, *TLR agonists: our best frenemy in cancer immunotherapy*. J Leukoc Biol, 2013. **93**(6): p. 847-63.
- 75. *Gooshe, M., et al., *The role of Toll-like receptors in multiple sclerosis and possible targeting for therapeutic purposes.* Rev Neurosci, 2014. **25**(5): p. 713-39.
- Lord, K.A., B. Hoffman-Liebermann, and D.A. Liebermann, Nucleotide sequence and expression of a cDNA encoding MyD88, a novel myeloid differentiation primary response gene induced by IL6.
 Oncogene, 1990. 5(7): p. 1095-7.
- 77. Bonnert, T.P., et al., *The cloning and characterization of human MyD88: a member of an IL-1 receptor related family 1.* FEBS Letters, 1997. **402**(1): p. 81-84.
- 78. Li, S., et al., *IRAK-4: A novel member of the IRAK family with the properties of an IRAK-kinase.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2002. **99**(8): p. 5567-5572.
- 79. Motshwene, P.G., et al., *An Oligomeric Signaling Platform Formed by the Toll-like Receptor Signal Transducers MyD88 and IRAK-4.* Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2009. **284**(37): p. 25404-25411.
- 80. Lin, S.-C., Y.-C. Lo, and H. Wu, *Helical assembly in the MyD88–IRAK4–IRAK2 complex in TLR/IL-1R signalling*. Nature, 2010. **465**(7300): p. 885-890.
- 81. Smith, H., et al., *Identification of the phosphorylation sites on the E3 ubiquitin ligase Pellino that are critical for activation by IRAK1 and IRAK4.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2009. **106**(12): p. 4584-4590.
- Ye, H., et al., Distinct molecular mechanism for initiating TRAF6 signalling. Nature, 2002.
 418(6896): p. 443-447.
- 83. Strickson, S., et al., *Roles of the TRAF6 and Pellino E3 ligases in MyD88 and RANKL signaling.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 2017. **114**(17): p. E3481-E3489.
- 84. Kirisako, T., et al., *A ubiquitin ligase complex assembles linear polyubiquitin chains*. The EMBO Journal, 2006. **25**(20): p. 4877-4887.
- 85. Tokunaga, F., et al., *Involvement of linear polyubiquitylation of NEMO in NF-kappaB activation*. Nat Cell Biol, 2009. **11**(2): p. 123-32.
- 86. Wang, C., et al., *TAK1 is a ubiquitin-dependent kinase of MKK and IKK*. Nature, 2001. **412**(6844): p. 346-351.

- 87. Kanayama, A., et al., *TAB2 and TAB3 Activate the NF-κB Pathway through Binding to Polyubiquitin Chains*. Molecular Cell, 2004. **15**(4): p. 535-548.
- 88. Kishimoto, K., K. Matsumoto, and J. Ninomiya-Tsuji, *TAK1 Mitogen-activated Protein Kinase Kinase Kinase Is Activated by Autophosphorylation within Its Activation Loop.* Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2000. **275**(10): p. 7359-7364.
- 89. Huang, Q., et al., *Differential regulation of interleukin 1 receptor and Toll-like receptor signaling by MEKK3.* Nature immunology, 2004. **5**(1): p. 98-103.
- 90. Rahighi, S., et al., *Specific Recognition of Linear Ubiquitin Chains by NEMO Is Important for NF-κB Activation.* Cell, 2009. **136**(6): p. 1098-1109.
- 91. Zhang, J., et al., *An unexpected twist to the activation of IKK8: TAK1 primes IKK8 for activation by autophosphorylation.* Biochemical Journal, 2014. **461**(3): p. 531-537.
- 92. Rossi, M., et al., *Identification of genes regulated by interleukin-16 in human endometrial stromal cells.* Reproduction, 2005. **130**(5): p. 721-729.
- 93. Kim, T.W., et al., *A critical role for IRAK4 kinase activity in Toll-like receptor–mediated innate immunity.* Journal of Experimental Medicine, 2007. **204**(5): p. 1025-1036.
- 94. *Morrison, D.K., *MAP Kinase Pathways.* Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Biology, 2012. **4**(11): p. a011254-a011254.
- 95. *Wu, Q., et al., JNK signaling in cancer cell survival. Med Res Rev, 2019. 39(6): p. 2082-2104.
- 96. *Cuadrado, A. and A.R. Nebreda, *Mechanisms and functions of p38 MAPK signalling*. Biochem J, 2010. **429**(3): p. 403-17.
- 97. Von Bernuth, H., et al., *Pyogenic Bacterial Infections in Humans with MyD88 Deficiency*. Science, 2008. **321**(5889): p. 691-696.
- 98. Janssens, S., et al., *MyD88S, a splice variant of MyD88, differentially modulates NF-kappaB- and AP-1-dependent gene expression.* FEBS Lett, 2003. **548**(1-3): p. 103-7.
- 99. Pustelny, K., et al., *Mechanism of MyD88S mediated signal termination*. Cell Communication and Signaling, 2022. **20**(1).
- 100. Adachi, O., et al., *Targeted Disruption of the MyD88 Gene Results in Loss of IL-1- and IL-18-Mediated Function.* Immunity, 1998. **9**(1): p. 143-150.
- 101. Kawai, T., et al., Unresponsiveness of MyD88-Deficient Mice to Endotoxin. Immunity, 1999. **11**(1): p. 115-122.
- 102. *Chen, L., et al., *Myeloid Differentiation Primary Response Protein 88 (MyD88): The Central Hub of TLR/IL-1R Signaling.* Journal of Medicinal Chemistry, 2020. **63**(22): p. 13316-13329.
- 103. Griesenauer, B., et al., *ST2/MyD88 Deficiency Protects Mice against Acute Graft-versus-Host Disease and Spares Regulatory T Cells.* The Journal of Immunology, 2019. **202**(10): p. 3053-3064.
- 104. Zhu, G., et al., *MyD88 mediates colorectal cancer cell proliferation, migration and invasion via NF-κB/AP-1 signaling pathway.* International Journal of Molecular Medicine, 2019.
- 105. Wang, Z., et al., *Crystal Structures of IRAK-4 Kinase in Complex with Inhibitors: A Serine/Threonine Kinase with Tyrosine as a Gatekeeper.* Structure, 2006. **14**(12): p. 1835-1844.
- 106. Deliz-Aguirre, R., et al., *MyD88 oligomer size functions as a physical threshold to trigger IL1R Myddosome signaling.* Journal of Cell Biology, 2021. **220**(7).
- 107. Dossang, A.C.G., et al., *The N-terminal loop of IRAK-4 death domain regulates ordered assembly of the Myddosome signalling scaffold.* Scientific Reports, 2016. **6**(1): p. 37267.
- De Nardo, D., et al., Interleukin-1 receptor—associated kinase 4 (IRAK4) plays a dual role in myddosome formation and Toll-like receptor signaling. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2018.
 293(39): p. 15195-15207.
- Qin, J., et al., IRAK4 Kinase Activity Is Redundant for Interleukin-1 (IL-1) Receptor-associated Kinase Phosphorylation and IL-1 Responsiveness. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2004. 279(25): p. 26748-26753.

- 110. Cushing, L., et al., Interleukin 1/Toll-like Receptor-induced Autophosphorylation Activates Interleukin 1 Receptor-associated Kinase 4 and Controls Cytokine Induction in a Cell Type-specific Manner. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2014. **289**(15): p. 10865-10875.
- 111. Yao, J., et al., Interleukin-1 (IL-1)-induced TAK1-dependent Versus MEKK3-dependent NFκB Activation Pathways Bifurcate at IL-1 Receptor-associated Kinase Modification. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2007. 282(9): p. 6075-6089.
- 112. Suzuki, N., et al., Severe impairment of interleukin-1 and Toll-like receptor signalling in mice lacking *IRAK-4*. Nature, 2002. **416**(6882): p. 750-754.
- 113. Schoenemeyer, A., et al., *The Interferon Regulatory Factor, IRF5, Is a Central Mediator of Toll-like Receptor 7 Signaling.* Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2005. **280**(17): p. 17005-17012.
- 114. Kawai, T., et al., Interferon-alpha induction through Toll-like receptors involves a direct interaction of IRF7 with MyD88 and TRAF6. Nat Immunol, 2004. **5**(10): p. 1061-8.
- 115. Takaoka, A., et al., Integral role of IRF-5 in the gene induction programme activated by Toll-like receptors. Nature, 2005. **434**(7030): p. 243-249.
- Cushing, L., et al., *IRAK4 kinase activity controls Toll-like receptor—induced inflammation through the transcription factor IRF5 in primary human monocytes.* Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2017.
 292(45): p. 18689-18698.
- 117. Saliba, D.G., et al., *IRF5:RelA interaction targets inflammatory genes in macrophages.* Cell Rep, 2014. **8**(5): p. 1308-17.
- 118. Ku, C.-L., et al., Selective predisposition to bacterial infections in IRAK-4–deficient children: IRAK-4– dependent TLRs are otherwise redundant in protective immunity. Journal of Experimental Medicine, 2007. **204**(10): p. 2407-2422.
- 119. Koziczak-Holbro, M., et al., *The critical role of kinase activity of interleukin-1 receptor–associated kinase 4 in animal models of joint inflammation*. Arthritis & Rheumatism, 2009. **60**(6): p. 1661-1671.
- 120. Nair, S., et al., *Optimization of Nicotinamides as Potent and Selective IRAK4 Inhibitors with Efficacy in a Murine Model of Psoriasis.* ACS Medicinal Chemistry Letters, 2020. **11**(7): p. 1402-1409.
- 121. Zaro, B.W., et al., *Dimethyl Fumarate Disrupts Human Innate Immune Signaling by Targeting the IRAK4–MyD88 Complex.* The Journal of Immunology, 2019. **202**(9): p. 2737-2746.
- 122. Celhar, T., et al., *TLR7 Protein Expression in Mild and Severe Lupus-Prone Models Is Regulated in a Leukocyte, Genetic, and IRAK4 Dependent Manner.* Front Immunol, 2019. **10**: p. 1546.
- 123. Staschke, K.A., et al., *IRAK4 Kinase Activity Is Required for Th17 Differentiation and Th17-Mediated Disease.* The Journal of Immunology, 2009. **183**(1): p. 568-577.
- 124. Ngo, V.N., et al., Oncogenically active MYD88 mutations in human lymphoma. Nature, 2011. **470**(7332): p. 115-119.
- 125. Giménez, N., et al., *Targeting IRAK4 disrupts inflammatory pathways and delays tumor development in chronic lymphocytic leukemia*. Leukemia, 2020. **34**(1): p. 100-114.
- 126. Smith, M.A., et al., *U2AF1 mutations induce oncogenic IRAK4 isoforms and activate innate immune pathways in myeloid malignancies.* Nature Cell Biology, 2019. **21**(5): p. 640-650.
- 127. Srivastava, R., et al., Augmentation of Therapeutic Responses in Melanoma by Inhibition of IRAK-1,-4. Cancer Research, 2012. **72**(23): p. 6209-6216.
- 128. Zhang, D., et al., *Constitutive IRAK4 Activation Underlies Poor Prognosis and Chemoresistance in Pancreatic Ductal Adenocarcinoma*. Clinical Cancer Research, 2017. **23**(7): p. 1748-1759.
- 129. Li, Q., et al., *IRAK4 mediates colitis-induced tumorigenesis and chemoresistance in colorectal cancer*. JCI Insight, 2019. **4**(19).
- 130. Bourn, J.R., et al., *Tumor cell intrinsic RON signaling suppresses innate immune responses in breast cancer through inhibition of IRAK4 signaling.* Cancer letters, 2021. **503**: p. 75-90.

- Lamagna, C., et al., OP0133 PRECLINICAL EFFICACY OF R835, A NOVEL IRAK1/4 DUAL INHIBITOR, IN RODENT MODELS OF JOINT INFLAMMATION. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases, 2020. 79(Suppl 1): p. 86.1-86.
- 132. Dudhgaonkar, S., et al., *Selective IRAK4 Inhibition Attenuates Disease in Murine Lupus Models and Demonstrates Steroid Sparing Activity.* The Journal of Immunology, 2017. **198**(3): p. 1308-1319.
- 133. Winkler, A., et al., *The Interleukin-1 Receptor–Associated Kinase 4 Inhibitor PF-06650833 Blocks* Inflammation in Preclinical Models of Rheumatic Disease and in Humans Enrolled in a Randomized Clinical Trial. Arthritis & amp; Rheumatology, 2021. **73**(12): p. 2206-2218.
- 134. Gummadi, V.R., et al., *Discovery of CA-4948, an Orally Bioavailable IRAK4 Inhibitor for Treatment of Hematologic Malignancies.* ACS Medicinal Chemistry Letters, 2020. **11**(12): p. 2374-2381.
- 135. Scarneo, S.A., et al., A highly selective inhibitor of interleukin-1 receptor–associated kinases 1/4 (IRAK-1/4) delineates the distinct signaling roles of IRAK-1/4 and the TAK1 kinase. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 2020. 295(6): p. 1565-1574.
- 136. Scott, J.S., et al., Discovery and Optimization of Pyrrolopyrimidine Inhibitors of Interleukin-1 Receptor Associated Kinase 4 (IRAK4) for the Treatment of Mutant MYD88(L265P) Diffuse Large B-Cell Lymphoma. J Med Chem, 2017. 60(24): p. 10071-10091.
- 137. *Qi, S.-M., et al., *PROTAC: An Effective Targeted Protein Degradation Strategy for Cancer Therapy.* Frontiers in Pharmacology, 2021. **12**.
- 138. Bekes, M., D.R. Langley, and C.M. Crews, *PROTAC targeted protein degraders: the past is prologue*. Nat Rev Drug Discov, 2022.
- 139. Kargbo, R.B., *PROTAC Degradation of IRAK4 for the Treatment of Cancer*. ACS Medicinal Chemistry Letters, 2019. **10**(10): p. 1370-1371.
- 140. Chen, Y., et al., *Design, Synthesis, and Biological Evaluation of IRAK4-Targeting PROTACs*. ACS Med Chem Lett, 2021. **12**(1): p. 82-87.